
ship, having been placed instead, under the authority of the Essex County
School Board thereafter. And in another few years it was phased out complete
ly:

r 'L'

The old SS school or the Bethel Public School once located on Baseline roadjust offof the ninth con-
cession but now no longer in existence. This picture shows the class of 1948 when Mr. G.A. Broad was
the school's teacher.

SS #2 [FAIRPLAY PUBLIC SCHOOL)
School Section #2 or the Fairplay Public School was originally the SS #13 of

Sandwich East township. A special meeting was held on Jan. 6, 1881, by the
area encompassing School Section #13 in Sandwich East, to discuss a suitable
site for a new school. The site chosen was one located on the farm of James
MacKenzie. On Feb. 7, 1881 the tender for the new school was awarded at the
cost of $600 dollars. The school was of frame construction and Its interior con

sisted of a raised platform in the centre, at the front of the school, on which the
teacher's desk and two armchairs were placed.

According to records of the original furnishings, the desk cost $7 and the
chairs $2.50 each. A large box stove was purchased for $6, and cordwood at
that time was $1.25 a cord.

Rosie Burke was the first teacher of SS #13 and received for her efforts about
$300 a year. However, indicative of the unavailability of monetary funds in
these early years, the school board of Sandwich East was forced to borrow
$25 in order to pay the poor teacher at all!

In 1895, shortly after the incorporation of Sandwich South township as an
entity in itself. School Section #13 of Sandwich East became SS #2 in Sandwich
South. From that point onwards, improvements took a gradual yet steady up
ward move towards modernization and comfort. In 1915 an upright furnace,
with jackets and cold air pipes, was purchased for $50 to replace the old wood
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stove. And in 1922, the old folding desks were replaced as well. In 1931 a
marked improvement was provided inthe installation of indoor toilets. Children
were no longer able to dawdle long enough in the spring to snatch the unwary
grasshopper or toad on their way to the 'privy'. But no doubt the compromise
was wellworth it, consideringthe absence of rosybehinds in the winter.

In 1936a well extending down some 100feet 8 inches to the rock, and four
feetinto the rock, was dug for theschool, and by 1940 Hydro electric power had
been made available to the school as well. In 1946 the heating for the school
was repalced with an oil furnace, and the building was refurbished with new
doors, siding, and new window frames.

However, by1955, therewere55 pupils attending the school andthe need for
expansion became absolute. On April 7,1955 the lastclass was held in the old
SS#2and the school was phased out of existence, the students being bussed to
bigger schools outside of the township.

SS#4

School Section #4 also began as a frame structure, and was built sometime
between 1865 and 1870 at the end of the townline road between Anderdon and
Sandwich Southtownships; again beforeSandwich South existed on its own. In
1894, a brick school was built to replace theold one, and theformer school was
moved to Paquette to be useas a blackmith shop byJoseph Harshaw until 1906.
In 1914 the old brick school, having fallen into disrepair, was superceded by a
new brick building, and a Miss Ouellette was placed in charge of the teaching
there.

In the early forties progress pushed forward, and hydro was introduced,
whileat the same time a pianowas purchased in1943.

On January 30,1959, even this brick school became obsolete, and the child
ren were moved into the new $44,000school located on the Anderdon townline
between Howard and Walker. The newest SS #4 had 80 students enrolled in all
grades from one to eight, and continued successfully until this school section
was phased out in 1970.

SS #5 [CHARLESCOLLINS SCHOOL]
On the 11th day of March 1891, a Colonel Sir Casimir Stanislaus Czowski,

K.C. M.C. of the City of Toronto, and his wife Lady Maria Czowski, deeded
land on Lot293 at the corner of Maiden Road and South Talbot for the building
of a public school only. Accordingly, the school was built the same year, of
frame construction, on the designated lot provided.

The first teacher is recorded to have been a Mr. John J. Sullivan in 1892. in
1914 a brick building was raised to replace the first school which had been
blown down in a windstorm, and this new typical red-brick school house, cont
inued to be the educational centre for area children until 1958. On Feb. 28,
1958 a modern two-room brick school was officiallyopened, having been built
kitty-corner totheold oneonthe southwest corner ofSouth Talbot andMaiden
Road. The old school was abandonned.

However, the usefulness of the old building was not ignored, and January of
1959the buildingwas turned over, to be used as the Sun Parlour School for Re
tarded Children by the township council. In 1%1 this school for retarded child
ren was transferred to the home of Dr. D.W. Clare in Essex, at the corner of
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Excerpt taken from the book “A Ninety-one Year Old Tree with Two-hundred Years of Roots” by Laura L. Langlois


